	UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX



	COUNCIL



	21 February 2011


	(2pm –  4.35pm)
 

	MINUTES



	Chair


	Mr Gore

	Present


	Ms Bartholomew, Mr Boyle, Dr Cox, Lord Currie, Mrs Edey, Ms Evans, Mr Gray, Professor Hulme, Ms Judd, Mr Krishnamoorthi, Dr Mackenzie, Dr Mansel-Thomas, Professor Massara, Professor Riordan, Ms Stamp, Ms Stevens, Mr Tolhurst, Professor Underwood, 
 

	Apologies


	Mr Cornes, Professor Henson, Dr Nicol, Mrs Regal, Professor Schulze, Dr Wood

	Secretary


	Dr Rich

	In attendance


	Dr Campbell, Mr Connolly, Professor Downton, Ms Grinter, Ms Potter, Professor Pretty, Professor South.  Professor Sherer and Mr Woodall up to item 8 (C/11/04).


	UNRESERVED BUSINESS



	CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS



	Reported
	That the Registrar and Secretary, Dr Tony Rich, had been appointed Registrar and Chief Operating Officer at the University of Bristol, and his appointment would commence in late summer 2011.
That this would be the last Council meeting for the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Academic Standards), Professor Andy Downton, who had been appointed as Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Learning and Teaching) at De Montfort University from 1 May 2011.  Professor Downton had worked at the University of Essex for 25 years and had attended Council for six consecutive years.

This was the first formal meeting for Victoria Bartholomew, the newly elected non-academic representative on Council.
Item 9 Performance Bond for Highways Work: Knowledge Gateway infrastructure (paper C/11/05) had been withdrawn due to late changes requested by Lloyds TSB securities department and their legal team.  This information had been conveyed to the University very late in the day.  As the proposed changes were material to the actual wording and value of the bond, this item would be deferred to the May meeting of Council.  The delay would not have a bearing on the bond itself, which Lloyds TSB intended to issue this week, and the highways work could proceed as planned .  Lloyds TSB would effectively bear the risk that the University would otherwise guarantee.


	 1/11
 2/11
 3/11
 4/11

	STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS



	Noted
	It was noted that items 13(a) report from Finance and Strategy Committee (31 January 2011) and 15 Review of Investment Policy had been starred for discussion.


	 5/11

	DECLARATION OF INTERESTS



	Noted
	No one present declared an interest in any item on the agenda.

	  6/11

	MINUTES (C/11/01)



	Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 29 November 2010.

	 7/11

	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES



	Noted

	There were no matters arising from the minutes of the meeting held on 29 November 2010 that were not covered elsewhere on the agenda.


	 8/11

	VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT (C/11/02)
                            

	Reported

	The death of Professor Kevin Boyle who died on Christmas Day.  Professor Boyle had been a founding member of the Human Rights Centre and Council noted that there had been a mark of respect shown at Senate by the members.
In addition to his written report the Vice-Chancellor referred to the following:

i) Funding Environment

There were signals and statements from Government on the funding environment, but no absolute proposals would be available until the White Paper, which was initially expected to be published on 8 March 2011, but could be later.

 Institutions were expected to be more accountable to the Government’s agenda through their Access Agreements.  The National Scholarship Programme focused less on fee waivers and more on fee bursaries, in order that many more students would benefit.  The Government had based its financial calculations on an average fee of £7,500, but all the signals thus far, via the media, were that average fees were likely to be higher than £7,500, with less differentiation on price.  It was also reported that should institutions charge the top end fee the Government could consider a reduction in the block grant for teaching and research for the next financial year, to adjust for any cost implications.   

The Student Charter may be a condition of approval of any Access Agreement, and would be required to be published on institutions’ websites.

ii)       Industrial Relations

On 17 February 2011, UCU had balloted members on whether to take industrial action.  There were essentially two issues to consider that affected the University:

a) Pay and job security.  UCU had not accepted the 0.4% 2010/11 pay award, but the University had implemented it in January, backdated to 1 August 2010, and other institutions were in the process of doing the same.  Employers took the view there was already a national collective pay bargaining system in place and any job security issues should be dealt with at a local level.

b) Changes to the USS pension scheme; both ballots would close on 2 March 2011.


	 9/11
 10/11
 11/11


	UNDERGRADUATE HOME/EU TUITION FEES FOR 2012/13: PROCESS AND TIMETABLE (C/11/03)


	Reported
Noted

	The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Sustainability and Resources) explained that the University had established a Tuition Fees Working Group to recommend the appropriate Home/EU undergraduate fee and to complete the University’s Access Agreement for 2012/13.  It was expected that the work of the group would be complete by the end of March 2011, and the University expected to publish the Home/EU undergraduate fee at some point in early April 2011.  Institutions would hear from OFFA by 30 June 2011 as to whether their Access Agreement had been approved.

The University had done a lot of scenario planning and looked at fee and recycling rates for the Access Agreement.  The main issue focused on the University’s brand.

Council received a presentation on three financial scenarios from the Director of Finance.  Each of the scenarios would still leave the University with a ‘Save and Earn’ target. It was thought that the second year of any new fees regime would differ from the previous year.
The Tuition Fees Working Group was currently considering the fee that should be charged to out-going non-Erasmus year abroad students and the resources fee for East 15 students.  Consideration would be given in due course to fees for masters and overseas students, and their potential impact.  There would need to be a narrative to explain the difference between Home/EU and Overseas student fees, and what students would expect to receive for the fee paid.  The President of the Students’ Union made it clear that students needed to know exactly what they were getting for their money. It was agreed that a copy of the Access Agreement would be forwarded to the Students’ Union at the same time it was being considered by the Finance and Strategy Committee.  

Student number control was a significant issue for the higher education sector,  and the University was awaiting further information from Government.  It was recognised that 2012-13 would be difficult year for the higher education sector, and there were still a considerable number of unknowns in the system.

The main issue for the sector was one of perception, as applicants did not necessarily understand that tuition fees were not required to be paid upfront, and any loans outstanding after 30 years would be written off.  

That students from the EU would be subject to the same fee conditions as UK students, and the Department for Business Innovation and Skills had recently speculated that differential payment levels would operate in Europe and, therefore, EU students would be eligible to repay their fees, so there was likely to be an impact on recruitment of students from the EU to English universities.  It was reported that measures to recover fees from our European partners were not particularly robust at this time.

It was assumed that a number of students would receive a bursary and the Access Agreement contained initiatives on student employability, retention and outreach work, all of which were designed to improve the student experience.  The University’s existing activities on access and widening participation were thought to be impressive.

The Students’ Union had been consulted as to the fee proposals and discussions had taken place with the Registrar and a number of senior colleagues about this important issue and its inclusion in the Access Agreement.  A discussion had also taken place with the SU Council.  

The Monday Management Meeting would be used to provide a similar presentation as the one received by Council to Heads of Department, and could be used to roll out information to staff, following guidance from Communications and External Relations.

The University had presented information on changes to the student fees regime and this had been made available to prospective students and their parents at Open Days, Visit Days and via the use of frequently asked questions.  

The University had presented information on changes to the student fees regime and this had been made available to prospective students and their parents at Open Days, Visit Days and via the use of frequently asked questions.

The attention of Council was drawn to the fact that cost should be as important as pricing, and if fees were at the higher end of the spectrum the University should use the additional income to reinvest in the student experience.

	  12/11
 13/11
 14/11
 15/11
 16/11
 17/11
 18/11
 19/11
 20/11
 21/11
 22/11
 22/11

23/11

	Resolved


	that authority be delegated to Finance and Strategy Committee to approve Home/EU undergraduate tuition fee proposals for 2012-13, to be submitted to OFFA by 31 March 2011, and for the fee proposals to be circulated to Council members for possible comment at the same time as to Finance and Strategy Committee.


	 24/11

	CAPITAL INVESTMENT PLAN: ESSEX BUSINESS SCHOOL INTERIM BUSINESS CASE (C/11/04)


	Reported
Noted
	Council received a brief report from the Vice-Chancellor and the Faculty Pro-Vice-Chancellor for Law and Management and a presentation from the Director of the Essex Business School.  
This was an interim business case, and one of the main drivers for the creation of the Essex Business School was to bring disparate groups of academic staff together to provide an integrated learning and teaching experience for students and to support research activity.
There were a number of other strategic drivers for the proposal including:

1) maximising positive brand association through an impressive new building at the Colchester Campus;
2) improving the student experience;

3) improving the physical estate and optimising the use of space;

4) contributing to the University’s ‘Save and Earn’ agenda;

5) being at the forefront of the carbon reduction and environmental sustainability programme.

The landmark building would be future proofed for possible expansion.
That one member of Council enquired as to whether or not the University could refurbish existing buildings on site to create a landmark building to serve the same purpose.  It was explained that creating a new building would allow space to be freed up to be used as decanting space, for refurbishment of existing buildings and, where appropriate, the decommissioning of existing space.

That Essex Business School staff in Southend were already operating in a new building and Colchester was catching up, but communication between the Colchester and Southend campuses was strong and there had been considerable use of video conferencing facilities.

It might be a challenge for all concerned, including the architects and the design team, to produce a landmark building for £15m.

Council were reassured that car parking space would not be lost, but the intention was to create additional car parking near to the Sports Centre for both staff and students.  

That the full business case would look into the various options in more detail, through the options appraisal process, and each option would consider the possibility of stepping on and off.  
	  25/11
 26/11
 27/11
 28/11
 29/11
 30/11
 31/11
 32/11
 33/11

	Resolved
	To note USG’s decision that:

i) that support in principle be given to this major project that addresses the significant resource and service needs identified by the University;

ii) that professional fees of up to £425k be approved to take the project forward  by means of a full options appraisal leading to a single preferred option;

iii) that in the event that at a later stage a decision was made not to take the project forward, costs incurred up to that date would be written off.


	 34/11
 35/11
 36/11

	STUDENTS’ UNION: TRUSTEES REPORT AND FINANCIAL STATEMENTS FOR YEAR ENDING 31 JULY 2010 (C/11/06)


	Reported

Noted


	The President of the Students’ Union drew Council’s attention to the fact that the letting agency and campus shop had increased revenue to the Students’ Union.
That the Students’ Union had been through a difficult time, but its income had increased in the year ended July 2010.   This was due to an increase in the capital grant from the University and the Union’s performance had been helped by the fact that the University had funded a number of staff redundancies.
That the management accounts for 2010-11 would be presented at the May meeting of Council.

	 37/11
 38/11
 39/11

	RISK REGISTER AND REVIEW OF RISK MANAGEMENT POLICY (C/11/07)

	Reported
Noted
	The Director of Finance explained that the Risk Management Group held meetings three times a year and reported directly to the Audit and Risk Management Committee.  The Group had responsibility for overseeing the University’s risk register and keeping it up to date.  No changes were proposed to the risk management policy.
That a number of risks had gone up or down, and that the document presented was a summary of the highlights taken from the risk register. 
Council received assurance that each of the risks was owned and that a risk mitigation strategy was in place to manage each of the risks identified in the risk register.  

At this point Lord Currie left the meeting.


	  40/11
 41/11
 42/11
 43/11

	KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS: 


	RESEARCH (C/11/08)



	Reported
Noted


	The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research and Enterprise), explained that research was amber overall and the various elements that made up this key performance indicator, including: ranking for research quality, research funding and research intensity.  Research quality was scored as green.
The University placed considerably dependence on research income from the UK Data Archive and the Institute for Social and Economic Research. 
Research funding would be more difficult to obtain in forthcoming years and the Research Councils’ grant allocations would be reduced, causing considerable pressure on funding.  However, the University’s success rate for obtaining ESRC grant applications was high.

The University had a target of submitting 90% of eligible academic staff with research contracts in the next Research Excellence Framework (REF), and staff research strategies were being discussed during the spring term.

The Social Sciences was boxing well above its weight, but improvement was required in other subject areas.


	  44/11
 45/11
 46/11
 47/11
 48/11


	KNOWLEDGE EXCHANGE (C/11/09)



	Reported
Noted
	The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research and Enterprise) explained that this area had been scored overall as amber and included knowledge exchange activity and income, business interaction and collaboration with external organisations via the Knowledge Gateway.
That significant income lines for intellectual property (IP) activity and income had recently come to an end and had not as yet been replaced, but there were a number of IP active patents currently being considered which would lead to an increase in IP revenues in due course. There was a substantial increase in consultancy contracts and in courses for business and the community.

That Knowledge Transfer Partnerships (KTPs) were currently on hold and were being reviewed.  The score of amber for Collaboration with External Organisations via the Knowledge Gateway reflected the embryonic state of this area at present. 

The expected increase of 25% in knowledge exchange, activity and income by 2011.  A request was made as to the proportion of staff involved with knowledge exchange activities.
Secretary’s note:  post meeting it was confirmed that 35% of academic staff were engaged with knowledge exchange, enterprise and outreach activities.
In order to ensure the University moved from amber to green there was a need to  establish a sound and permanent infrastructure to support knowledge exchange activity and the Higher Education Innovation Funding (HEIF).  However, the University’s HEIF funding was expected to decline from 2011/12.
Information on knowledge exchange had been disaggregated and circulated to academic departments.  In some academic departments knowledge exchange activity appeared to run counter to REF objectives.

	 49/11
 50/11
 51/11
 52/11
 53/11
 54/11
 55/11

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES:



	(a)  Finance and Strategy Committee  (31 January 2011 (C/11/10) 



	
	i) University of Essex Pension Scheme 2010 Valuation – University Response


	

	
	CONFIDENTIAL
	 56/11 to 70/11


	
	ii) Future of Investment and Loans Sub-Committee


	

	Resolved


	that the revised terms of reference for the Investment Sub-Committee be approved, incorporating option (c).  Revised terms of reference for Investment Sub-Committee were attached to the paper as Appendix A.

	 71/11

	(b)  Nominations Committee (31 January 2011) (C/11/11)


	Reported


	The Selection Committee met on 14 December 2010 to consider the appointment of the Chair of Council.  The vacancy of Chair of Council was advertised on the public appointments website and had been published to members of Council and Court.  One completed application had been received from Lord Currie.  Nominations Committee unanimously agreed to recommend his appointment to Council.
	 72/11

	Resolved
	that Lord Currie be appointed as Pro-Chancellor and Chair of Council for three years from 1 August 2011;
that all other recommendations contained in the report from Nominations Committee be approved.


	 73/11

	REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (19 JANUARY 2011) (C/11/12)



	Resolved

	that all the recommendations contained in the report from Senate be approved.
	 74/11

	REVIEW OF INVESTMENT POLICY (C/11/13)


	Noted
	The question was raised as to whether the University subscribed to a green league and whether or not the University had an ethical/environmental investment policy.    The Director of Finance explained that the University had taken a socially responsible approach to its investments.  This was a difficult issue, but Council had approved the current policy at a previous meeting.


	 75/11

	DATE OF NEXT MEETING


	
	The next meeting to take place on Monday 23 May 2011.

	 76/11

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS



	
	There was no further unreserved business to discuss.

	 77/11


RESERVED BUSINESS

There was no reserved business.

Dr Tony Rich

Registrar and Secretary
February 2011
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